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CHAIR COCHRAN: . . . (gavel) . . . Aloha, will the Infrastructure and Environmental Management
Committee meeting of March 17th, Happy St. Patrick's Day, 2014 come to order. We're running
a little behind at 1:36 p.m. Members, I am Councilmember Cochran, the Chair of this
Committee and before we proceed, please silence any cell phones, noise-making devices, and I
shall introduce the Members that are here with us. I have Committee Vice-Chair, Stacy Crivello.
VICE-CHAIR CRIVELLO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. And also, Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. Mr. Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. Excused at this point will be Vice-Chair of the Council, Bob Carroll,
Mr. Guzman, and Mr. White. From Administration, I have Director of Public Works,
David Goode.
MR. GOODE: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Can't spit that one out. And Deputy Corporation Counsel, Mike Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. And then from our Committee Staff, I have Secretary, Pauline Martins,
along with Legislative Analyst, Scott Jensen. And Members, in a few moments we shall be
opening up the floor for public testimony. Anyone wishing to testify please sign up on the table
outside at our 8th floor gallery. And our testimony please focus on what is on the agenda today.
Everyone will be given three minutes to testify with one minute conclude. And I shall now reach
out to our District Offices over in Hana, Ms. Lono are you there?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. Do you have testifiers signed up?
MS. LONO: I have no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Lono. Jumping over to Lanai Office, Ms. Fernandez?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Fernandez, for being there. And on Molokai, Ms. Alcon?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here waiting
to testify.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much. I shall rotate and check back and in case you do have
people show up for testimonies. Thank you, ladies, again. Members, at this time, I will open up
the floor for public testimony here in our Chamber gallery. And it looks like our first
testifier...without objections, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
... BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. So ordered. I have Jennifer Bennick, Benck?
MS. BENCK: Benck.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Benck. Yes. Ms. Benck, you may proceed to the podium. And please identify
yourself and any organization you may be affiliated with and also the item you'll be discussing.
MS. BENCK: Thank you, Chair. This is Jennifer Benck, and I represent ATC Makena Land SF2 LLC.
I believe our agenda item is IEM-36, it's the grant of easement matter, and with me today if the
Chair and the rest of the Committee is interested is Ms. Sarah Agnew-Miller who works for ATC
Makena and also Adrienne Wong, who is a surveyor at Austin Tsutsumi & Associates, and if I
may proceed?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, proceed please.
MS. BENCK: We really just wanted to make ourselves available to the Chair and to the Committee if
there are any questions about this pretty generic, simple grant of sewer line easement... again,
make ourselves available and also express appreciation to the Chair and to the Committee for
having this matter before you today. We've been actively trying to get to this stage and have the
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grant of easement before the Committee for some time now. And that's really it. So if there's
any questions, I'm available and as is Ms. Agnew-Miller and Ms. Wong.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much. Members, any need for clarification from testifier?
Seeing none, and I appreciate you and the fellow ladies to be here as resource people should the
Members have some questions further into our meeting. Thank you again.
MS. BENCK: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Next testifier is Phil Feliciano?
MR. FELICIANO: Good afternoon, Members. My name is Phil Feliciano. I'm the owner of a
company called Cruiser Phil's Volcano Riders and I'll be speaking in reference to IEM-4. My
business has been around since 1998. I started in the industry pretty much from the beginning
when it was started in the '80s, and worked my way up and started my own company. Lot of
familiar faces here. We've been talking about this for years and years. Mr. Goode actually did a
bike ride years ago with us, with my company so he'd have firsthand knowledge of what it was
we did down there. And you know, through the years we've seen a lotta changes in the bicycle
tour industry. We're at this point now where the State has given you the power to make rules on
the State highways as well as the County highways. And I'm sorry I'm not as prepared as I
should have been. Most of the rules that I'm looking at seem to be pretty good. I like the idea
about defining the word, "tours". So a bicycle, a guided bicycle tour company like mine will
have the same rules as someone who rents bicycles to customers, drops them off at the top, and
lets them go. So we're all now gonna have an even playing field, but what I see for the County
and the Police Department is how are you gonna enforce some of these rules? They barely have
time to enforce the speed limits up there and that's one of the bigger problems up in that area
mixing with the bike tours. The biggest part I see is the Section 5.22.070, Other Requirements,
there are some issues there like starting tours at 8:00 a.m. The biggest time period up there is the
sunrise, and during the summer the sun's coming up close to 5:30. You're gonna be asking us to
hold people up there for like two hours or so before they can start a bike tour. Today, the sun's
coming up around 6:30 so maybe we're holding people in a holding pattern for 45 minutes. One
of the other biggest things I see is this 10-minute between group thing. We did a study years ago
and we found that if there was a three-minute gap between each group, you'd never see each
other and the traveling public would see just the one group. Ten minutes again when there could
be 8 to 10 groups up there again is an excessive time and rules like that is it will probably
jeopardize our businesses and perhaps put us out of business. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You've concluded Mr. Feliciano?
MR. FELICIANO: Yes, I have.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Members? Yes, Mr. Couch?
-4-

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Feliciano, for being
here. You're talking about defining tours which I understand what's happening there, but my
concern, and I'll be bringing it up in discussion is, what about...are you okay with that definition
for the folks that rent one-off bikes say in Kihei and they go up and down South Kihei Road or
ride around in Kihei or Lahaina? It doesn't distinguish between that and any other tour as far as I
can see.
MR. FELICIANO: I guess the way I was looking at it was if, if they rent a bike from the shop and the
shop drops them somewhere then they are conducting a tour. But if the, if the bicycle rental,
renter just picks up the bike and rides anywhere that's not a tour.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Yeah, maybe we can tweak the language in there. All right,
thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any other need for clarification from testifier?
Seeing none, Mr. Feliciano, thank you very much for being here.
MR. FELICIANO: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Next testifier is Bobbie Patnode.
MS. PATNODE: Aloha. My name is Bobbie Patnode, and I am Vice-President of the Kula Community
Association. I am here to testify for the KCA Board in favor of IEM-4. Bike tour safety has
been a priority for the Kula Community Association since 2007. We believe this bill is an
important step towards greater safety for all on Upcountry roads. The 2010 Kimura Bike Study
made a number of recommendations and at that time, Maui Bicycle Alliance, Kula Community
Association, Upcountry Citizens for Bike and Traffic Safety, and Cruiser Phil's collaborated on a
consensus worksheet which was presented to the County and Ms. Cochran early in 2011. There
were a number of recommendations which all groups supported. The bill would implement six
of the seven short-term supported regulatory and non-regulatory recommendations. They are:
Number 1, Close the permit loophole. All tours and rented bikes would be covered and require
permits and insurance; Number 2, Prohibit tours on certain road segments; 3, Regulate tour
group spacing; 4, Require use of a speedometer for tour leader; 5, Identify vans and trailers; and
6, Have the participants watch a safety video. The short-term recommendation not included is
require mandatory use of pullouts. It has been almost four years now since the Kimura Study
was completed in June of 2010. Traffic safety on the affected roads has not improved in those
four years. In fact, after the recent repaving and restriping of Haleakala Highway, the area for
downhill bikes to ride to the far right out of traffic actually decreased as DOT made sure there
was some room for the increasing numbers of uphill bikes. This bill will help and more is
needed. We need ongoing data collection of numbers, speeds, accidents, et cetera so that our
laws reflect facts not just personal opinions. To create a truly safe way for bikes and cars to
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coexist we also need pullouts below Crater Road and we need the tours to use those pullouts. We
need a special fund to pay for more pullouts and the collection of the data. The fund could be
financed by a fee on every bike. Call it a safety fee. Better yet, we could use a separate bike
lane like so many of our highways have. Thank you for creating this bill to address the
short-term recommendations.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Ms. Patnode. Members, any need for clarification from
our testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Patnode. I'm gonna jump over to our outlying
District Offices. Ms. Lono, are you there? Did you have any testifiers show up?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And Ms. Fernandez on Lanai, any one showed up for testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And over on Molokai, Ms. Alcon?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, ladies. Okay, coming back to our Chamber then looks like we have
Mr. Dick Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair Cochran, Members. I did give you a handout. If you could take a
look at it. I support everything that Ms. Patnode said about the position of the KCA, Kula
Association. This is something she's mentioned since 2007, this has actually been a topic of the
KCA and I believe in the Makawao community as well probably dating back 20 years because of
the traffic issues out there. The bill is something I strongly support. I think it can be tweaked
slightly but I think...I would, I would hope that you would be able to pass this and pass this
quickly and get it implemented. Some suggestions. Number 1 with regard to pullouts that
Ms. Patnode mentioned. That's not in the bill at present and I think it's very critical that pullouts
where bicycles can get off the road, have them safe, and allow cars to pass is absolutely essential.
It's a curving road as you know between Kula Lodge and downhill and that is something that just
is absolutely necessary. And there should be some kind of a reference that the pullouts should be
at least every two miles and if possible, perhaps even every mile that they be there. And this is
not just for the safety of the tourists who go up and down that hill at that hour of the morning, but
all the residents who taking their kids to King Kekaulike School, to Seabury, et cetera. One thing
that's excellent in your study is this idea of starting the things at the crater, at the, excuse me, at
the national park at 8 o'clock in the morning. I think I would...keep that in there as a safety
thing because otherwise they'll be going through those communities when school buses are
going, parents are taking the kids to school, there' s a lot of traffic up there at that hour of the
day, earlier hour of the day. How will the pullouts be paid for has been always an issue. And
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you have in the bill a mention of a permit, permit and a permit fee which would be established by
the Council. I would urge you also in addition to the permit fee to have a certain fee like the
rent-a-cars charge. At present, the roads are being paid for by gas taxes, paid for by the all the
drivers. The bicyclist companies pay nothing for the roads and they get to use it. This would
make, create an equity where they're at least paying for the roads that they're using, and the road
money could be used to actually make it easier for the drivers to go rather than as many times the
case now they actually interfere with driving. So a $3 fee, and I'm using that as an example, let's
say there is 10 tours coming down the hill each day with 12 people on it, 120 people times three
is $360 a day, times 365 days in the year, we're talking about 100,000 to $150,000 a year that
could be collected that could be used to build two or three pullouts along the way. And once the
pullouts are done, I would take that fee away. I don't think they necessarily have to pay for it
thereafter. We would have that safety measure in effect. There is a statement in there about a
speedometer but no mention as to what it's intended by the use of that speedometer. Do you
want people to go faster on the bikes so the traffic isn't interfered with, do you want them to go
slower because of the safety of the drivers? So some reference why you're requiring people to
have a speedometer. There's also the question of enforcement. The director, presumably Public
Works, whoever is making the rules for this needs some mechanism to enforce the rules that
they're establishing, and I would urge you to give the authority not just to the department itself,
but to the policemen who may drive through that area and if they see violations taking place,
bicycles interfering with traffic, driving down the middle of the road, whatever it might be, they
would be able to cite the cyclists. And lastly, there seems to be in my mind as I read it, a little bit
of a confusion because the two terms are used, the word "license" and the word "permit" are
used. I think what you're talking about there is a bicycle itself, a single bicycle has a license on
it, and the permit is for the operation by a company. And at sometimes I think the words were
not quite used properly and it was a little bit confusing.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Four minutes Mr. Mayer, so please conclude.
MR. MAYER: I am concluding. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: That's it? Okay, thank you. And Members at this point, any need for clarification
from Mr. Mayer? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being here.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much for looking at this bill.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And if you folks have the opportunity to possibly stay as resource people? So,
okay, yeah, so if we have further clarification or you know, we'd like to continue to get your
input 'cause I know three minutes doesn't cut it. And just really quickly, Mr. Couch, before you
speak, I wanna just say that we have a representative from Maui Police Department,
Lieutenant Uedoi. Aloha, thank you for being here. He is in the gallery, Members. So I believe
here is a resource person for us if need be. Thank you. Okay, so at this point, Members, we do
have...oh, I shall check back. Let me check back with our other Districts. Ms. Lono, it's Elle.
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Do you have testifiers? Dawn? Hana? Hello, did Hana go home? Okay, let me jump over to
Lanai, Ms. Fernandez?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And over on Molokai, Ms. Alcon?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And Ms. Lono, are you there in Hana still? Dawn? Okay, ladies, I
wanna thank you for being there. And at this point, Members, anyone in our gallery looking to
come up and testify? Seeing no one then without objections, Members, I shall close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much. So ordered. Thank you, ladies.
... END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: And so Members we do have two items on our agenda today. And let's see the
first one is a time-sensitive resolution authorizing the granting of a sewerline easement. The
second involves a proposed bill to implement some of the recommendations made in a study
done in 2010 to assess the impact of downhill bicycle tours. And let's proceed now to our first
item, IEM-36, and this is the resolution authorizing the granting of a easement to ATC Makena
Land SF2 LLC, Kihei. And this one is a County Communication 14-3, from Director of Public
Works, transmitting a proposed reso entitled the AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF AN
EASEMENT TO ATC MAKENA LAND SF2 LLC. And the purpose of this proposed resolution
is to grant a non-exclusive perpetual easement of 586 square feet, under, along, and through a
portion of Makena-Keoneoio Road, identified as TMK: (2) 2-1-007:999 (portion), near its
intersection with Honoiki Street. The proposed sewerline will benefit property identified as
TMK: (2) 2-1-007:092. And so with that, Members, I shall...if Mr. Goode has any opening
comments for this particular item?
IEM-36 AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF AN EASEMENT FOR PRIVATE
SEWERLINE PURPOSES TO ATC MAKENA LAND SF2 LLC (MHO) (CC 14-34)
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair. Good afternoon, Members. This request is for a private sewerline easement
in a County road, Makena-Keoneoio Road located near the intersection of Honoiki where it joins
our road. My understanding is that this is part of the private sewer treatment plant that's at
Makena. So all the lines and the treatment plant are privately owned, and for them to install the
lines and maintain them is...requires this easement. So the easement total area is about
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586 square feet, and it even abuts an existing easement for the sewer system. So this would be,
my understanding, a new, a new line, a new portion of this private system. And other than that,
the terms of the easement meet our needs and they'll be pulling a County permit to install the
line. That's it, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Director Goode. And Members, any questions for Mr. Goode?
But we also have the ladies representing the applicant here too on the floor if need further
clarifications and questions of them also. So there is a notation, Members, and has this new
exhibit been handed out, Staff? We have, okay. So that is...there is an...the TMK reference in
the original exhibit in your binder is, was outdated. This has been kind of on the books for quite
a few years. And so both Deputy Corporation Counsel and the applicant's attorney were
prepared to address this by updating us with this new exhibit that has just been handed out. So
Mr. Hopper, did you have anything to add in reference to that?
MR. HOPPER: Madam Chair, the TMK on this in this case is kind of secondary to the property
description which would, which would control. But for the sake of accuracy and consistency, it
was, has been changed from Portion 082 to Portion Road 'cause this is a roadway tax map key,
and generally maybe David, you could explain this as well, but the roadway tax map keys
typically end in 999 or don't really serve much of a purpose frankly. It's really the property
description that you would go by in order to identify the roadway. But because 082 is no longer
the proper tax map key, it's been changed to Road, just a notation Road which is sufficient
because preceding it is a surveyed property description of the easement area with a description of
the roadway property itself that's sufficient.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Mr. Hopper. And so basically this is just a new insertion into
the binder, correct? I mean, just to update and get it more accurate?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, it's a revised Exhibit A to the actual easement itself, to the easement agreement
which is in turn attached as Exhibit A to the resolution itself that's being considered by the
Committee today.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Mr. Hopper. Members, is that clear? Okay, very good. And
this had just come through this Committee a few weeks back actually, and I was just...for me it
was new, but in essence it's been around for quite a few years. And so after looking through it
and running it by Department, it seems to be pretty straightforward and something that I wanted
us to address prior to us heading headfirst into budget and that's why it's here today. And so I'm
looking to pass it out, but again, the floor is open for discussion at this point. And I just wanna
just mention in our gallery for I guess on the next subject we have Lilo, Lito...Lilo, that's my
dog. Lito Vila of Motor Vehicle and Licensing, Administrator and Mark Walker, Deputy
Director of Finance here today in the gallery also. Okay, Members? We have some discussion?
Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director, this easement upon I guess installing the, their pipes,
they're gonna resurface the road or are we going to resurface the road?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Madam Chair, Mr. Hokama, they would resurface their trench, and any other disturbed
areas that they happen to disturb during the process.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. We're not talking cold patch, right?
MR. GOODE: Oh, no, no, no. When they have to restore a trench, it gets built to our full standards.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Full standards.
MR. GOODE: That would be base and finish asphalt.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I'm done, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you Mr. Hokama and Director. Members, any need for further
discussion, clarification? Seeing none...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Your recommendation.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. So I recommend a motion to approval of authorizing the granting of an
easement to ATC Makena Land SF2 LLC; and also incorporating any nonsubstantive revisions;
and filing of this County Communication 14-34.
VICE-CHAIR CRIVELLO: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And so I have a motion made by Vice-Chair Crivello, seconded by
Councilmember Don Couch. The floor is now reopened for discussion on the matter. Members,
any more discussion needed? Seeing none, then all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed, say "no"? Seeing no opposition, motion carries with let's see,
five ayes, two excused. So motion carries.
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VOTE: AYES: Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Crivello,
Councilmembers Couch, Guzman, and Hokama.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and White.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ADOPTION OF REVISED RESOLUTION AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And at this point, so thank you ladies for being here and congratulations. Next
item on our agenda is IEM-4 and this is a bill to address the bicycle...bicycle, bike sounds
redundant, bicycle and bike tour safety on Maui roads. And this one is County
Communication 13-59, from Council Chair Gladys Baisa, relating to the matter of bicycle and
bicycle tour safety on Maui Roads. This correspondence is dated October 28, 2013, from
Director of Public Works, transmitting a proposed bill entitled, A BILL FOR ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 5.22, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO BICYCLE TOUR
BUSINESS. And the purpose of this proposed bill is to amend certain definitions and provisions
in Chapter 5.22, Maui County Code, relating to bicycle tour businesses to increase permitting
requirements for bicycle tour businesses and enforcement capabilities and to establish an appeal
process. So that is the intent and purpose. This also has been around for a while as Ms. Patnode
and Mr. Mayer have mentioned. I wanted to definitely get us in some discussion and dialogue in
reference to this item prior to our budget. So at this point I will open the floor up then to
Director of Public Works to give us some comments.
IEM-4 AUTHORIZING BICYCLE AND BICYCLE TOUR SAFETY ON MAUI ROADS)
(CC 14-34)
MR. GOODE: Okay, thank you, Chair, and thanks for scheduling this item. This item was before this
Committee in August 2013, and at that time, my Deputy Director Rowena Dagdag-Andaya gave
a presentation as I was out of town. And I think in that presentation did a pretty good job
of...well, she always does a good job, she did a great job of outlining where we are and how this
ordinance has changed over the years and how the downhill bike tour study would play into
potential changes. At that time, we didn't have a draft ordinance before you, but it certainly set
the backdrop for where we are today. We completed the ordinance draft and it was submitted to
your Committee back in I think October or November, and so we're now here today to look at
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the bill. I guess I'd like to note a couple things. One is I've lived Upcountry for 20 years. I'm
well aware of bike tours and how, you know, certainly as motorists have to deal with the bike
tours. I've lived in both the Olinda area and the Kula area so I've seen different aspects of the
tour. And as Mr. Feliciano mentioned, who I'd like to say I think is the most proactive business
owner in this area and the fact that he's here today kinda speaks for that. Gave Milton Arakawa
and myself an opportunity to come down the mountain and it was in February, it was like
10 years ago. Yeah. And we started at the top of the mountain. I remember because the day
before it snowed. So the day we went down it was freezing, freezing, but it was a wonderful tour
and we ended up in Paia. So I also have the advantage of, vantage point of seeing the tour
firsthand, and kinda understanding of what goes on a daily basis at least 10 years ago. So I think
things have changed. So anyway in response to the downhill bike tour and also discussions with
the Kula Community Association, who I think also as a association has taken the most proactive
stance in trying to make it better, and I attended some of their meetings, and tried to get an
understanding of, of all the things that are mentioned within the study, what's a good, good way
to get started. And I think some of the testimony you heard this morning talks about these shortterm recommendations. And so I took the information I gathered and worked to put together a
draft ordinance that's before you today and it took some, some work. I'm sure Mr. Hopper can
explain some of the potential issues they had in drafting, in drafting the bill. But in 2007, the
State amended the law to give the counties more authority. So we had passed a bill, passed an
ordinance in 1995, and that's was the lay of the lands basically a licensing ordinance. It gave us
the ability to license. And that licensing is actually done by the Director of Finance. And when
it refers to director in this bill it's the Director of Finance. So it's a little odd that I'm here before
you today not the Finance Director. But the downhill bike study was conducted by our
Department. We appropriated the funds, we did the study, we made all meetings, and since it's
mostly traffic and roadway-related issues we're here today. But the State amended the law to
say, hey, counties, you can have more authority, you can do certain other things including
regulating activities on State highways. And as we know, the bicycle tours typically start on
State highways and end up on County roadways. So armed with that information and in doing
the study they came up with some recommendations and to some degree we cherry picked the
ones we thought would have the best chance of success, amending the ordinance, and making
things better, safer for the bicyclists and motoring public and hopefully less traffic impacts to the
motoring public as well. And so with that, Chair, how do you want us see going through this?
I'm happy to participate in any way, but I think all the issues that were brought up by the
testifiers are in the bill, and basically we seek to regulate activity on State highways, create a
spacing mechanism, require the use of safety training videos. There's language in here about not
traveling through areas that's zoned Business Country Town, I think it's Paia and Makawao or
not riding. I guess you could walk through, walk through those areas. I do know the downhill
tours have changed. Well, actually the other big thing, of course, I think as Mr. Feliciano
brought up is the unguided tours. They're essentially a drop off and come back to the shop type
tour. Those were, those are not regulated currently. So trying to bring some order if you will and
so that's the, that's the bill you have before you.

- 12 -

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2014

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Director Goode. And yeah, thank you for pursuing and continuing on
with this. Again, another item that came well before I arrived, but here we are. And so
Members, the floor is open for discussion and again, we do have resource people in our gallery
from our departments and also from our community, member participants, and a bike company
also. Yes, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Madam Chair. I just wanted to make some remarks as well, some of the
issues that I ran into in drafting, helping the Department to draft this bill. First, is what I think
Director Goode said, the only director that is listed in this entire ordinance and that's currently
too is the Director of Finance. It's not specified who is responsible for enforcement of actually
going out and checking if businesses have license, licenses on the road and things like that.
Now, what this current bill has is it makes clear the Director of Finance issues the licenses, has
the authority to revoke licenses based on not following the terms or violation of the ordinance.
But I added the language, upon conviction to the civil fines that were listed in here 'cause I was
uncertain as to the Department of Finances authority to issue civil fines like the Department of
Public Works has going out for Notices of Violation and things like that. So in that case, it
would be the Police Department that would have to issue tickets here. Now determining whether
or not the Police Department can, this is something they can do through enforcement. It's
something that should certainly be discussed with the Department and determined or if there's
another department that would be more appropriate. But that was going through here one of the
things I found was Director of Finance was the only department that's listed throughout this
ordinance as who is enforcing this bill. So that should be made clear going forward as to which
department or departments are going to actually do the enforcement on the roadways and if they
have the capabilities to do that. I would also note that the, that a bicycle tour is defined...it's not
defined by someone taking the tour physically taking them there. The State law which is
HRS 46-16.3, Regulation of Commercial Bicycle Tours, it says several things. It says among
other things that a bicycle tour includes both guided bicycle tours and unguided bicycle rental
operations. And so in this ordinance it says the renting of bicycles to persons for use in
conjunction with a bicycle tour that travels over a specified route or routes shall be considered
conducting a bicycle tour. So the renting of a bicycle for the purpose of going, taking a group
over a route whether or not the renter physically takes them there, I see no distinction between
having to take the person there and simply renting the bikes, and that's something that State law
authorizes and that I was instructed to put into this bill. But I think that should be considered as
far as enforcement how that would be taken care of, which department would do that and how
they would go about doing that. And we have some other issues that I may need to discuss if we
get further along, but for now, I think those are, those are two of the larger ones kind of centered
around which department's going to be enforcing these regulations.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. And before we continue, I just wanna acknowledge the
presence of Councilmember Don Guzman. Sorry I didn't...you came in a while back.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Chair.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: And also Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, gentlemen, for joining us. And so Members and Mr. Couch, I'll
acknowledge you in a second. But if we want...shall we get, shall we get Police Department and
Finance down here? Gentlemen, if you don't mind, please join us and 'cause I believe I would
like to hear comments from possibly what you've heard thus far via Department of Public Works
and Corporation Counsel. And while they're settling in, Mr. Couch, the floor is yours.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. My first question was gonna be for the
Police Department-CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh see, I read your mind.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's...yeah, it's my understanding that police, what they can do is
enforce Maui County Code, but I'm not quite sure. So I'm assuming that they're kind of de facto
able to enforce this but maybe I'm mistaken--either Corp. Counsel or the Department?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, Lieutenant?
MR. UEDOI: Good afternoon-CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha.
MR. UEDOI: --Lieutenant Ricky Uedoi of the Traffic Section. Yes, we do enforce the traffic ordinance
and the State HRS in relation to violations, but in this case where's there's provisions as far as,
you know, 10 minutes apart and stuff like that, that I think would be outside the scope of the
Police Department 'cause you know we're more focused on criminal activity and lifesaving
measures rather than to go up halfway up Crater Road to make sure that tours are being regulated
or being conducted as specified in the language of the order, on the ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, well that that helps quite a bit. Then, then it would be I guess a
question for everybody involved including Mr. Vila, although or actually Mr. Walker probably,
you know, you guys don't have really any enforcement guys, so...I mean, how do you, I guess
how would you go about this because we also have, you also have other permits out there for
instance, vendors. You get vendor permits and then it kinda goes out of your hands and sorta
maybe goes to the Police Department and whatever. So how would you guys suggest that we
handle the enforcement of this? 'Cause that's the most important thing is if we can put out as
many laws that we want, but if can't enforce it then they're useless.
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MR. WALKER: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, go ahead, Mr. Walker?
MR. WALKER: Mr. Couch, yeah I mean that's our biggest worry. We were hoping the Police
Department were gonna say they were all over this. But you're correct, we don't have an
enforcement division or staff and so really that's our biggest question as well, is who monitors
and enforces these new regulations, and I don't have a specific answer for you at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, a follow-up if I may, Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If somebody were to complain to you saying, hey these guys are in the
wrong place or they're going too fast or they're...if this went into effect, you know, they're
going 8 minutes apart as opposed to 10 minutes apart, right now it says you're the, you're the
guys, so how would you handle a complaint like that and how do you handle complaints for
instance if a food truck's in the wrong place?
MR. WALKER: Well, as relates to those vendor permits, it's usually either a zoning issue and so we
get...if it's on...in a public park, we call the police. And if it's on private property, we get the
Planning Department involved. So we don't...we could write a letter but we don't have staff to
go out and enforce those, that particular ordinance. So again, I don't know how we would do
that specifically. I guess, you know, if we were required to, we'd have to get staff to...part of
which would, you know, part of their task would be I guess to be at the crater at 7:00 a.m. I'm
not sure to be honest with you. I mean that...therein lies the rub.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's a big rub, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But which also leads to several other questions I have, but I'll let it go,
yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, hang on, Mr. Couch. Yeah, if you can hold those thoughts?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: But Mr. Hopper wants to chime in. So let's hear from Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Just quickly. The permitting is Department of Finance's responsibility in here and so
they could revoke a permit if they found a violation of the terms of the permit. So that's one
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example. But active enforcement and fines and other things like that were more of my concern.
And so I added the language, upon conviction shall pay the fine which generally means the
Police Department, and there's other areas where that language is used for parks fees and things
like that, but again, I think it's important to talk to the Departments about how they would
prioritize that enforcement and if they feel like that's something that they can do. But Finance in
granting the permits would have the authority to revoke the permit as well if they found a
violation of the terms of the permit.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Mr. Couch, you had follow-up?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that leads me to the fee for bicycle but we'll go into that later.
Let the other people have a chance.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Members, any other comments, discussion needed here? Yes,
Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Nothing prohibits us from making the State enforce their, the law on
State roads, right? Why wouldn't DLNR or DAGs be the appropriate agencies? DAGs has
enforcement, they deal with parks.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Would that be Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Well, I can assist with that...we have a it's State legislation that allows counties now to
regulate bike tours over State highways. That's HRS 46-16.3. Does not require the counties to
enforce on State highways but this was apparently a recommendation of the study, but it says
that...let me find the appropriate section please. But it essentially says that the...it says any law
to the contrary notwithstanding the Council of any county may adopt and provide for the
enforcement of ordinances regulating commercial bike tours on State and County highways, and
that's what it says. We are not required to regulate tours over State highways or allow tours over
State highways 'cause...but they are giving the counties the ability and I imagine that that HRS
was adopted in response to people's concerns but that's what I would say an unusual law but it's
a law that's on the books right now. So the County has that authority to do that regulation under
the law.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And there's no prohibition on who we choose for enforcement, right?
MR. HOPPER: As far as enforcing the County ordinance I think you would have a variety of options,
again for County departments that the County Code would have authority over. But I wouldn't
see how a County Code section could require a State department to take certain action. But as
far as County departments who have the enforcement capabilities, I think there's a variety of
options that the County may have just like with other, other ordinances. Zoning ordinances, you
know, in this case it's not a, it's not necessarily a type of zoning ordinance that would have to be
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enforced by the Planning Department or something along those lines. I've seen these enforced
by types of ordinances like this enforced by a variety of groups, but I would say that picking the
most appropriate department right now is a key issue, because in the existing ordinance which
does allow for fines it has the Director of Finance is the only director that's mentioned
throughout the entire ordinance, and I'm not sure how much as far as licensing being done, as far
as permit reviewing is being done for compliance, and as far as active enforcement going out and
checking for permits from schools is actually going on. But in just reading the bill from a legal
stance, that was a concern was that Director of Finance is the only one listed, and for active
enforcement the Committee may want to consider if there's other departments or other
mechanisms that it would look at. But enforcing on State highways is something that is allowed
by, by the Code, I mean by the State law, but not required.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, so that wouldn't be considered a mandated responsibility to
the County then?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Madam Chair it says may adopt and provide for the enforcement, so it's not
requiring...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So it's our dime, it's our dollar, it's our everything?
MR. HOPPER: And in the current Code it defines County Property as the area that the ordinance
regulates so currently we do not regulate tours over State highways in accordance with the
ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, so why in this draft is there always added, and State of
Hawaii, their officers, employees, agents, if we have no jurisdiction over them? Why do we
place the State in the legislation?
MR. HOPPER: Oh, but we could require, we could require as a condition of the license that insurance
cover not only us but the State of Hawaii in the case. We're moving to the point and I think it's
maybe recommended that I discuss several matters in executive session related to this particular
issue. I'm not sure if the Committee would want to go there. I have no problem with that
discussion because I think it's an important one, but it's something that I think would be a
worthwhile discussion if we would like to. This again, to discuss the County's rights, duties, and
liabilities as it relates to these particular regulations on State highways.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, if there was an accumulation of penalties or fines, the County
is not...well, let me see, one of the venues is we could lien the property of the business, right?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Madam Chair, it would be a civil claim to collect the fines and if the fines were
unpaid we could get a, obtain a judgment and with that judgment could potentially lien properties
that are owned by the bike tour companies. But we would need to get that conviction first from
- 17 -

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2014

the, from the...of the civil fine and then we would be in the position of collecting the civil fine as
we would on any other...similar to a zoning violation or Building Code violation. It wouldn't be
an immediate lien where it would just once the fines like a tax lien for example where after six
months or a certain period of time you have a lien. It wouldn't be exactly like that but it would
be through a collection process I would imagine and again, this depends on if you want to have
the Police Department enforce this where they've got to go to criminal court to obtain
convictions of these fines or if you wanted to have an administrative enforcement option with a
civil notice of violation. I know the Parks Department's worked toward that, I know the Public
Works Department and Planning Departments have Code sections on that. So there's a variety of
options that are all again potential here. Things that frankly aren't as clear as I would like them
to be in the current ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just prefer the State to take care their own road and enforce
their own road. That would be better for me. I'm done.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. HOPPER: Again, Madam Chair, if the time's right I would recommend executive session to further
discuss those issues prior to a vote on the bill if possible.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Duly noted. Members, any further questions needed or
clarifications? So Members, do we want to go through this bill line by line? Would you...I'll
leave it up to this body to decide or do you have particular glaring...I mean, we've heard
comments from KCA, you know, a bicycle tour owner, director of departments, so I'm just trying
to...I wanna take your folk's lead into which...you know, how do we wanna address this? I
kinda am feeling like we will not be able to perhaps come with a solid, 100 percent, you know,
agreeable document today. We have a lot of things to discuss and hash out and as Mr. Hopper
stated, you know, possibly even executive session to really dig in and get more details on what
would be best fitting for everyone at this point, so...but we can continue the discussion. Yes,
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If you don't mind, if we can have some more general discussion then
when we start getting to getting our answers then we can go into the line by line if you'd like or
page by page.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But I mean, I still have a lot of questions in general.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, yeah fine. Fire away.

- 18 -

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, one of the things that was talked about in some of the testimony
was the fee, a fee like a...and $3 was just thrown out there per each rental. And the testifier
made a good point is that, you know, we have a rental car fees for every rent-a-car 'cause they're
using the roads, but we don't have any fees for bicycles that use the...bicycle rentals that use the
roads. So that's potentially somewhere where we can "a" pay for pullouts which I think are very
necessary as discussed as well. But also could possibly pay for enforcement somehow. So that's
something that we may wanna consider and I would like to see if the representative from the
industry had comment on that if at all possible?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure. Yeah, Members, without objection we can call Mr. Feliciano down to the
podium for some questions.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, yeah Mr. Feliciano, if you don't mind? Again, thank you for taking the
time to be here.
MR. FELICIANO: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano for all your work you've done on this, and I
know this looks like it might have come out of thin air but we did have a testimony on it and it
seemed like something reasonable to consider since we, as you have heard the discussion, truly
hard to figure out how we're gonna enforce this unless we hire some people to come up there and
enforce.
MR. FELICIANO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And plus we need to somehow pay for the pullouts which I think you
probably agree are necessary at some time.
MR. FELICIANO: Well, if there's a fee, you know, the County's gonna assess bicycle tour companies
for using the roads, does the County assess fees to the concrete companies, an extra fee for using
the roads? A statement was made that we pay no taxes. When Mr. Mayer buys gas, he has taxes
he pays. Our vehicles are 15 passenger vans that get 14 miles to the gallon. Costs about $120 a
day in fuel. Our buses get 7 to 8 miles a gallon. We're paying taxes left and right already. So if
there's a fee, you know, it should be equal or not or fair and somewhat on the smaller side, 'cause
to say that because we have bicycles that are going down, they should be taxed differently than
other users of the road kinda doesn't feel good, but you know, I realize that's where this is going.
You're talking about enforcement, there's a way that...the impact area is when we get to the
houses below what we...well, below the switchbacks, that's the major impact on those citizens
that live in that area. Sun comes up at 5:30 in the morning, the only time that we are in Kula
before 7 o'clock is that May, June when people are still getting kids to school, then that becomes
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a little bit of an issue for about a month. Other than that, the way the sun comes up we're not in
Kula till around 8:15 to 8:30 but it's all based on that 'cause there's a big swing of that. A way to
try and enforce is right above what's called Pony Express. There's a big tree line in the
switchbacks and a big area where the groups can pull over. Groups pull over there...if there was
some kind of like card swipe or something there, that the leader of the group could go, put their
card in and do whatever amount of minutes the County comes up with that says that we need to
hold then you'd at least have some way to track this. But what happens is, a group goes down,
guy has a bicycle issue, you pull over. You may have given somebody 10 minutes or 5 minutes,
whatever, you got a bike issue, they're back on the road, now all of a sudden you're back to
back. What we need to do is control the traffic in that area just before we get into the community
and again, I'll go out there and say that 10 minutes is way too excessive because from Crater
Road where the first house is to, you get to the next highway, it's I don't know exactly how many
miles, but 10 minutes, the book says three point something miles would be covered, that's, that's
excessive. You know, so you could shorten that and you would have a better thing. But there
has to be like some mechanism in place to stop the groups before they get into the house, the
housing and then continue from there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, yeah, we can argue a little bit about taxes and whatnot, that's
unfortunately our burden is to sometimes have to figure out how to deal with paying for things,
and one of...two of the things that I see that we have to pay for because of these tours is pullouts
that all the studies had said we probably should consider. But I can, I can see why it's not in here
right now 'cause they're rather expensive. And then enforcement as you've heard with the
discussion how are we gonna enforce this, we wouldn't have to enforce it if the business wasn't
there and I think it's a great business myself. I mean, it brings a lot of revenue into the County.
It's mentioned worldwide and on, you know, national TV shows and whatnot. So I don't have an
issue with the businesses themselves, and I certainly don't wanna tax them out of business either.
So trying to figure out a fair way to get some revenue in order to put the pullouts in or and more
importantly to enforce, because as you know you may be a great citizen business that does
everything by the book, but there are those that don't sometimes, and unfortunately we have to
make the laws around that group of folks.
MR. FELICIANO: Understood. I believe Mr. Couch the fee right now is $100? Right, it's $100 for me
to get my bicycle tour permit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Per year?
MR. FELICIANO: Per year. It's only $100. So that will be one way to look at it. You know, I'm sure
the companies wouldn't... if it went up, that fee, you know, could be a way to get more revenue.
Does it get enough to build pullouts? No. But yeah, but that would, you know, you guys should
certainly look at that fee.

-20-

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If there were a...if for whatever reason this came though, where a per
bicycle fee, I mean, I believe we have...and Mr. Vila can confirm this, we have a, you have to
register your bicycles, correct?
MR. FELICIANO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's what, $5 every two years?
MR. FELICIANO: It's lifetime. I think it's 15.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Five dollars one time?
MR. FELICIANO: Fifteen dollars for a lifetime.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's changed since I had to register a bike.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Vila's coming down to the microphone.
MR. VILA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair. It's $15 permanent registration fee.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So one time?
MR. VILA: One time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. VILA: For the life of that bicycle. And if it's transfers, then there's transfer fees.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So, yeah, you have, you have that $15 thing so that probably
pays for the use on the road. But say we said, you know, for extra three bucks a head, is that, I
know that can add up. Is that something that is excessive, you know, grudgingly doable or?
MR. FELICIANO: I would say it's excessive because you're looking at you're looking at my business
alone, in the good years I used to take 10,000 people down. So $30,000 a year to my little
company that employs 8 to 10 people as a use...user fee, that seems a little high. You know,
maybe less would be easier to be more palatable.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're saying about 10,000 per year is what, 10,000 people per
year?
MR. FELICIANO: Per year for my company.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For your company.
MR. FELICIANO: And there are companies that are bigger.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And for instance, if we were to do this $3 fee, and I'm just...that dollar
was just, amount was put out there-MR. FELICIANO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --is that...if you add that into the price of your say you charge 90...I
don't know it used to be $99, I don't know what it is now, and you add three more dollars to the
price?
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah, yeah we would absolutely have to pass it on, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you think that would slow your business down at all?
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah, it's hard to say.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm just trying to see what we can do, how we can be a little
equitable on this. I'm not saying-MR. FELICIANO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that $3 is the amount. I'm not saying any dollars is the amount. It's
just was an idea that was brought up that we would at least need to kick around and I'd like to
hear where you are on that. So thank you for that.
MR. FELICIANO: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair for at least having him down here for that.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Yes, Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here today, Phil.
MR. FELICIANO: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Regarding the 8:00 a.m. start time, I'm assuming that the 8:00 a.m. time
is really the time when the residents in upper, upper Crater Road would prefer to avoid having
bicycles come through. Could you give us a little more of an explanation of what would, what
might work as far as the timing of the tours finally getting down to the houses?
MR. FELICIANO: Sure. The only, the only impact time is at May and June 'cause the sun's coming up
around 5:30. Otherwise, you know we normally get into Kula after 8:00 a.m. You know, I don't
know if a rule that said you couldn't leave so many minutes after, after sunrise...The sun comes
up, everyone's up at the very top. It takes 35, 45 minutes to get to what we now call the staging
area 'cause we can't ride from the top anymore.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. FELICIANO: So all the bikes and staged, you know, outside of the park. And then you do your
safety briefings and get people on bikes and test them out and then start to roll. The big problem
is that if the companies all have...we're only allowed two vehicles in the national park now for
sunrise, but those vehicles could be 24 passenger mini buses which a 24 passenger mini bus
breaks down to two bike crews. So 12 people in a group. So you could have if all the companies
had 24 passengers, you could have like 10 bike groups trying to come down around the same
time. You know, that's the issue is that sun pops up. We don't have any problems generally in
the Kula area and all the other areas in the later trips, because everyone's going up at different
times. But sun pops up, 10 vans are trying to get people ready and down the mountain, so...and
I know that's the impact, the pullouts long-term would help that, that you know if a group has a
car behind them, there's a pullout, pull in, the cars would go. Those are the...that's the major
long-term fix. The short-term, somehow some kind of timing, 8 o'clock I think is a little bit late
or you could swing the time with the sunrise whether it be an hour after sun comes up or
whatever, but that definitely has to be looked at. But 8 o'clock, 8 o'clock to say all, you know,
through the whole year would be a little late.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And you mentioned that during that time of year the first tours get to the
top of the housing at 7:30 or is it or 7 o'clock?
MR. FELICIANO: In the early summer right, right before school lets out, they're getting in there, yeah,
7:30, 7:45 in that range, getting into the first group of houses on Crater Road.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Okay, we'll have to, we'll have to play with that one.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Definitely.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And-CHAIR COCHRAN: Members...oh...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and just a comment to the, to Mr. Couch's concern about funding this
through a fee charged to the bike companies per participant, I would be very comfortable using
TAT revenues for this because that's...you know, the purpose of us charging the TAT initially
was to provide for things that are impacted by visitors and so, you know, they get hit with lots of
different fees, and I think we, we should feel comfortable using the TAT revenues for this type of
a project or dip into the 90 or so million dollars of property taxes the hotels generate. So, thank
you Phil, that's that's all I have.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, any further questions for Mr. Feliciano? Yes,
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And along with what Mr. White said about
the starting times, potentially the real concern and I guess Ms. Patnode might be able to answer
this as well, is getting through that, the first set of residences at a certain time. If we...because of
the fact like you said, you know, some people start out at certain times and they could bunch up
because of bicycle issues or something, if we instead said something like, if we define where this
area starts where you're having the issue is to say okay, nobody can be here before 8 o'clock.
Would that help out in your, on your side and we'll ask Ms. Patnode later? For instance if the
issue is for schools, say you can't come to the subdivision, the first subdivision of houses,
however we define that area, prior to a certain time during any time of the year. Would that help
Or...
MR. FELICIANO: If it's seasonal, but to say, you know, to say-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: ...(Inaudible)... seasonal.
MR. FELICIANO: --yeah, to say 8 o'clock across the board because you know we start up there and
there's about 12 miles or so in the switchbacks you coming down and then you come to the
houses. So you would have to like break up the tours somehow. Possibly find something to do
for half an hour or an hour, you know, while you wait before you could clear that time. That
would be a little difficult on the tour.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, but yeah the other, the way it is right now is you can't even start
till 8 o'clock. So which would be better not starting till 8 o'clock at all or not being in this
subdivision from a certain time?
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MR. FELICIANO: Oh, I see what you're saying. Yeah, right now it reads that you can't start the tour
till 8:00.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah, yeah. Then yeah, it would be more beneficial to say you can't come into this
area by a certain time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I don't know, again until we determine how that gets enforced, I
don't know which would be easier to handle. So that's something we might consider as opposed
to saying they can't even start till 8:00. Because like you said, there's about 12 miles that they
can do. And don't you guys pull over occasionally and look at the view-MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and all that kind of stuff?
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah, that's the best spot for pictures.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you have some leeway as to how soon you can get your folks in
there, and maybe that's where the spacing should be as well, I'm not sure, we'll have to again
check with Ms. Patnode. So remember those questions when ...(inaudible)... okay, good. So
those are couple of things that we have to kind of work out amongst us and Madam Chair, I'm
fine as Mr. White says, you know, with the TAT, that makes sense too. Thanks.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Couch. And thank you for bringing that point
up Mr. White. I totally agree also. That was the creation and intent for those funds was to
address impacts brought on by tourism and, Cruiser Phil, I never had the opportunity to ride your
company. I concierge'd for six years for BAM and that you were number one, but I had done
three other bike rides. So I have personally done the tour myself. Thank Mr. Goode, yes.
Couple sunrises, no, one sunrise and two mid-days. It was quite cold for the sunrise. So been
there, done that. It was beautiful and a wonderful experience, but I have to say that the
companies that I did go with and can speak firsthand that they were very courteous of residents.
You know, we were all pulled over in a very, you know, regulated manner, let the traffic go by,
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come back on, but I'm talking five years ago. So I'm sure things have increased in population
and usage of the highways up there and grown...many companies have grown too. So can't
speak to today's, you know, traffic jams and what have you that might occur. But I'd like to see
this continue and that's why we're here, but yes, enforcement is an issue. I think...but
Mr. Hokama I think brings up a good point in regards to State highways, State take care of their
State stuff. And I think it's kinda clever how in their recommendations or suggestions they said,
oh, County may do this too. So again, yes, Mr. Phil?
MR. FELICIANO: If I may make one more comment about coming down the mountain? We
developed along with Maui Mountain Cruisers who's Cheryl Fernandez is here, years ago a way
of coming down that impacts the traffic the least amount, we call it the leap frog system because
the Citizens for Upcountry Bicycle Safety you know were saying that the vans were the issue.
And what my company did along with hers is we developed a leap frog where the van actually
just sits and parks and lets the bike group go out using the shoulder of the road, and like you said,
the State recently kinda took away a little bit, but we're still able to use that shoulder. And then
when they go out a couple of minutes then that van would go on the road traveling at the road's
speed. Doesn't have any bicycles in front of it. Some of the tour operators don't wanna use that.
They don't think it's safe. We've used it now for about three or four years and so has
Ms. Fernandez's company and it works fine. Because when that van is there it's at the posted
speed limit and not the...you know, dealing with the bicycles in front of it, then it pulls over
again.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right.
MR. FELICIANO: So there are systems that, you know, that could work to impact less. Now the
problem is we never get the opportunity to test things as a whole. You know, we have to come to
meetings like this and says okay, this is what the law is gonna be before you know, there's some
impact.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano. And Maui Mountain Cruisers is one of the companies
that I attended and had a wonderful time. Thank you. And I can speak firsthand that they are
very, very courteous and aware of the neighbors and the residents at the time when I had ridden
and it was quite safe. Got the safety briefing and all this kind of stuff that we're looking to
implement here in this bill today. But again, so Members, enough out of me, let me turn the
floor back over to you folks. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Phil, the...one of the other provisions that you may not be
aware of is the video safety briefing and tour leaders shall be required to use speedometers.
What are your thoughts on that?
MR. FELICIANO: My initial thought was that I didn't see where a safety video would be more
effective than the one-on-one that we do 'cause we give 'em a safety briefing in the van. All
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12 participants are facing the guide. I mean if we had to make one because the thought process
is that's safer, then yeah, we would do that. But I don't necessarily agree that it would be make
things safer. The speedometer issue, again are we going too fast or are we going too slow? You
know, what is that issue? Currently the driver of the vans are calling out speed, you know, to
what we call the cruise leader, that's the point guy, the guy that's out front. A speedometer on the
lead bike couldn't hurt. You know, I'd be okay with that. But I don't know where it necessarily
would help because the posted speed limits through those roads, there are a few 30 mile an hour
spots, a lot of 20s. And you know, the bigger issue is that the cars aren't doing 20. You know,
they're coming down at 40. Coming down quicker than the bike group. So a speedometer
couldn't hurt, you would just know that, you know, that you've got somebody behind you who's
not doing 20 miles an hour on the bike. We travel at about mostly 20 to 25 miles an hour down
that, down that mountain, and that's a safe, comfortable speed for most participants.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You bring up a interesting issue about the vehicles traveling faster than
the bikes and that's, that's why they're seen as an impediment. Okay, thank you. Some of the,
some of the riders that I've seen coming down are watching the people behind them not looking
down the road, you know, on straight stretches so they wouldn't be able to see the speedometer
behind them anyway. Anyway, thank you very much for your thoughts.
MR. FELICIANO: You're welcome.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Members, any more questions for Mr. Feliciano? Seeing none, so real quick, so
you do not give, show a video?
MR. FELICIANO: No.
CHAIR COCHRAN: So you do your briefing, your safety briefing in the van as you're traveling to?
MR. FELICIANO: Correct. Either up or down depending. If we use our bus then when the guides get
them, they do the safety briefing there at what we call the staging area. If we're not using the
bus and they're the smaller groups, and it's...after the sunrise when they're sitting in the van
going to the staging area, and that's a 30-minute drive from the top to the staging area.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right, right.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, I mean I think both are effective 'cause as I said I rode with several
companies and some had the video, but also spoke to you verbally while in route, and others just
did the as you say, you know, briefing while in route. So it's just a matter of the person listening
and catching it at you know, whatever bright and early in the morning.
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MR. FELICIANO: True.
CHAIR COCHRAN: But as far as I know, the companies I've attended did their best to educate and
again, it's the person who's gonna listen and abide by it and actually utilize the safety messages.
But thank you Mr. Feliciano, Members or Department do you have any questions needed? No?
Yes, Deputy Director Walker?
MR. WALKER: I just have one. Madam Chair, thanks. I just have one comment. I asked Lito how
many permits do we have? Three.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Three?
MR. WALKER: Three.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Three bike-MR. WALKER: Three permitted-CHAIR COCHRAN: --bicycle-MR. WALKER: --permitted companies.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --company.
MR. WALKER: Yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: But Mr. Feliciano, how many do you--how many companies are there out there?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: One, two, and I don't know who the third one is.
CHAIR COCHRAN: 'Cause I can name-MR. FELICIANO: There are-CHAIR COCHRAN: --off the top of my head at least.
MR. FELICIANO: There are five or six guided bicycle tour companies who should have permits. One
business owner chooses not to go down Baldwin Avenue. So he believes that he doesn't need the
permit 'cause he's not on County roads. And I can't speak for the rest. I thought the other guys
had permits. So it's not fair.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. I guess that's something we could enforce and look into. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Feliciano.
MR. FELICIANO: You're welcome.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Cruiser Phil. Okay, interesting. Thank you, Mr. Walker for that insight. Yes,
Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just a quick point. The establishing a new fee for to pay for the pullouts I think would
fall under the category of an impact fee under State law that would require to a study and impact
fee legislation to be implemented, because you're talking about what the State law defines as a
public facility capital improvement cost that's going to be funded with new...through new
revenue. So if you're talking about a fee for the permit which is the cost of the processing of the
permit itself, that's a permit fee, but if you're talking about funding new capital improvements
with fees, I'm thinking you're getting into the impact fee area there and we'd need to look into
the a study in order to determine the cost of those anticipated impacts as well as what the fee's
going to be.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well to...that brings up a lot more questions. One of them is that if we
do as Mr. White says and say, well no, it's just a...we'll take it from the TAT, or if we do a hybrid
where we take the pullouts from the TAT but the enforcement officers whoever or however they
look if we make that as part of the fee, would that be part of the impact study or... 'cause it's not
a capital improvement, it's to help pay for the enforcement of the ordinance?
MR. HOPPER: I'm not sure if...normally with fees it's the cost...you cannot charge more than the cost
that the County would incur in processing the person's permit. Now I'm not sure if we can
include enforcement in that, that money to do the enforcement. My indication was no. I know
Planning Department did a fee study that we can maybe look at and see what exactly they
included there. They had a firm who was experienced in that area do a fee study for the Planning
Department, and the factors they used could be something similar we could maybe look at for
here. But the fee collected here I think would be like any other fee would go to the General
Fund, so I don't think it's in a specific separate account, but I mean, we could look at doing that.
I don't think most like building permit fees and other things like that go to a specific, you know,
SMA fund that only funds SMA enforcement or things like that. I think it goes into a, you know,
into the General Fund unless I'm mistaken with other fees. But it's generally not that specific,
but I suppose we could look to establish some type of an account along those lines with the fees.
But I'd wanna check and see if enforcements would be something covered like that since you're
not talking about a capital improvement cost. But the fee itself is generally going to be what it
costs the County to process that permit and that's gonna be it for the fee. And that's true of all
user fees as with the term is.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, thank you for that. I know I'm not a lawyer but I can probably
argue that part of the processing the fee is enforcing the fee, but I don't know. Who knows?
Because we, I think we do that in other or we were considering doing that in other instances, I'm
not sure. But we'll have that discussion if we decide to go with the fee route, I guess. I guess
Madam Chair, huge, huge major question is the enforcement issue and I think until we get off
that, figure out how to do that, I don't know if we can do much else. I mean, I do have a lot of
questions on the definition of tour. I mean, again, when I asked I think it was Mr. Feliciano,
what about the guys that like South Maui Bicycle that they just rent out bikes to people-CHAIR COCHRAN: Well, Lahaina-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --especially... in Lahaina too. And they go in groups especially the
trainers, the guys on the, you know, that are training for whatever bike race. They rent these
high-end bikes and they go out there and go all over the place in groups. Does that count as a
tour? I mean, it would, it seems like it would count as a tour as defined here, am I...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: If I can comment on my...I mean, the first question since we're writing the ordinance is
obviously what do you want to regulate?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: The type of activity. But State law made it clear that it doesn't matter if there is a guide
present at the tour, and in fact the counties are given authority to regulate unguided bicycle rental
operations. And so that's the definition is the renting of bicycles to persons for use in
conjunction with a bicycle tour that travels over a specified route or routes shall be considered
conducting a bicycle tour. And bicycle tour or tour is defined as means a group organized for the
traveling from place to place for enjoyment, pleasure or sightseeing whether or not a guide is
present during the tour. And there are no regulations that say this only deals with Upcountry-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --tours. So if...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that means all these shops now would have to get this permit?
MR. HOPPER: If again, you're looking at if they're conducting a tour by giving a specified route or
routes and the tour is considered a group, that's what again, what the study recommended and
what was written into here. I'm not saying that it's...if it's something the Council would like to
regulate that way, that's fine, but it's also through enforcement will be more complicated than
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just seeing people that drive up the mountain on a specific area, and also, you know, it's gonna
require a lot more people to get licenses probably, but again, State law says that we can do this
and I think this definition is a good definition. Maybe we need to be more specific depending on
what the Council would like to regulate, but it is going to be broader than the current ordinance,
and it is true the current ordinance only deals with County property. So it says, conduct a bicycle
tour on County property. That's all that this regulates. That doesn't mean that a State, the State
highways would allow this without any...I mean, you may need to get permits from the State,
but the County right now does not regulate towards over State highways. It says over County,
County property is what this ordinance deals with. Not, not the new one, the new one is gonna
say State highways-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Oh, okay.
MR. HOPPER: --but the current law is what I'm saying is County property only. Sorry, I should have
specified.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then of course, there's the spacing time issue. I mean, I
don't know how you wanna go through this?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think we might wanna get some policy at least consensus on, you
know, what we'd like to do.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right. So Members, it's about that time of day for a brief break. So... and at that
point, we can take a 10-minute break and then I can, we can figure out, you know, strategize,
continue on, defer, you know, just get a little more consensus on certain items, some of the key
things that were brought up I think are kinda doable. But then the whole overarching issue about
enforcement is a big one which I believe is not gonna be solved today in 45 minutes. So
Members, at this point we can either you know, revisit this or just take a break? Okay, so we're
just gonna recess till 3:15, and come back and we'll make our decisions on how we're gonna
progress forward on this one. All right, we are now in recess till 3:15. . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:

3:03 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:19 p.m.
CHAIR COCHRAN: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the Infrastructure and Environmental Management meeting
please reconvene. Thank you, Members for that brief break and Department and Staff and also
the public. So, we're back and we are on Item 4 in regards to the bike, the bicycle tour safety on
Maui Roads. And so Members, just wanting to kinda get a idea of what your pleasure is in
regards to this? It seems like a lot of us, departments included though have questions and now
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that they've heard a lot of the public's concerns, issues, and suggestions, and what have you, they
have decided to wanna chime in and you know, present their side and how they feel they can
better make this a working document for themselves too. So you know I really don't feel,
Members, that we're gonna solve this in about 40 minutes so my intent is to defer, but at this
point, Members, if you would like to continue and have further discussions to try and vet out,
clarify and work on some, you know, stuff today, we can, and hear from perhaps maybe
Ms. Patnode, who has been patiently in the gallery because she did send us some wonderful
testimony, and if you folks have questions of her to clarify then I can bring her down if that's
where we want to head right now?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COCHRAN: No objections, okay. Ms. Patnode, if you don't mind?
MS. PATNODE: Thank you. So I think there was questions about timing and spacing. You know what
the community is concerned about is bikes and cars coexisting. So I think there's some
opportunity to look at the language in here and have it work for everybody, because I think as
Phil has said a lot of the issues come...you know, it varies according to the time of year, and we
also made that very clear to the Kimura people as well is that there's gonna be variability on that.
One suggestion that I would have is you might vary the spacing requirement according to what
time it is. Because what you're looking to do is minimize as much as possible the conflicts
between the bikes and the cars. So the time of the day when the cars are really, you know,
traveling the road trying to get somewhere for a morning appointment is probably between 7:30
and 8:30 and if you had some reasonable change in the amount of spacing during that time
period that might be all that's really needed, because what you're looking for is to give the
residents an easier commute. The other big factor with the traffic is the visitors. The visitors are
coming down right after the sunrise as well, so you know, any time you can get as few conflicts
as possible I think that's the way to go. I also wanted to talk about the safety video question. I
think the reason for a video is for consistency. We as residents notice a great variability in the
experience level of the tour van drivers. Some van drivers are really good and I will say Cruiser
Phil is excellent. Some van drivers will wave cars around into oncoming traffic. So if
everybody is getting the same video briefing and it doesn't depend on the experience level of the
driver, I think that might help. So it's a consistency thing to have the video. And I do wanna
comment that I think the idea of using TAT to finance pullouts would be a great idea. I think that
when the County wants to do something on a State road, we can also ask for State funding as
well. So there might be a good way, I mean, when I last talked to Charlene Shibuya about this,
the County only has to pay like 20 percent of it and the State pays 80 percent when we wanna do
something like that. So there's a great opportunity to get the State to help us with this as well I
think. And I just have a comment I wanna be very respectful in my comment here to the police.
As a citizen I don't understand why police would not be involved in enforcement because a bike
is considered to have the same rights and responsibilities as a car and that's in the Hawaii State
Driver's Manual, and it's all...there is a lot of...I know it has to do with life and limb kind of
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things, but we see people getting hurt, so I think that the police...I would love to have the police
involved in whatever enforcement we talk about. And I would also say the Kula Community
Association is very willing to talk with you guys any time and figure out how to make this a
good bill. Oh, one more thing, sorry.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Go ahead, Ms. Patnode.
MS. PATNODE: To me, one of the most important things we can do with this bill is close this permit
loophole. I as a resident in Maui County am extremely concerned that there are only three
permits out there, because if anybody got hurt and decided to sue the County, those other
companies are not carrying the required insurance and Maui County would be liable. It would be
a big problem and that's the whole reason for that permit is to make sure that they are carrying
the required insurance. So I think that's huge for the County to make sure every one of these
companies has a current paid-up permit. That's all. That's all.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Patnode. Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Patnode for being here.
You mentioned something right at the end and I agree with you. Is there a chance that you as
maybe the KCA or the community since that's the most affected community up there, to get
together now that you have the language, to get together with the industry and possibly some of
the departments to iron out just these little things that seem to be just the niggling parts to help
out?
MS. PATNODE: I would relish that opportunity, and I'm pretty sure Mr. Feliciano would too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I'm wondering, Madam Chair, that that might be something to do is
a small working group like we had for the short-term rentals or Mr. Guzman's having for his ag.
Just to get together, hammer it out, a couple, two or three meetings and see if they can come up
with something that they can recommend to us that everybody buys in on, and then we might get
all our questions answered and might be able to get something to move forward.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, I think, yeah. Good, good opportunity, yeah. Sure, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: So maybe this is a question for Mr. Feliciano but is there as far as you know,
Ms. Patnode, like a bike tour company association or a band of you, a group? That's probably
more for Mr. Feliciano though or you can just nod yes or no.
MR. FELICIANO: Unfortunately there is no...
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Go up to the microphone, I'm sorry.
MS. PATNODE: Share with me.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Because I know Mr. Goode says that you're a great participant and involved, but
you know, I mean, there are other companies so, you know, unless they elect you to be their
voice then...
MR. FELICIANO: There is, yeah, no organization at all. The facts are, I think you can see, I'm here,
Cheryl Fernandez came late. She was here. You can't get us in the same room and agree to the
color of the paint on the wall. It's just the way it is. But I'll come to meetings and participate
because you know, we do need to move forward. This has been 20-plus years in the making.
And it's no fun for the Kula Community Association to always have it on their dockets and for us
to come. So yeah, let's move it forward.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Any questions for Mr. ... yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: First question is for Mr. Feliciano then I have a question for
Ms. Patnode. Before the national park changed its regulations on how to handle the bike tour
companies, what would you estimate the number of tours coming down the hill to be?
MR. FELICIANO: Well, the national park changed the amounts gradually. I wanna say back in maybe
2003, 2004 there were no limits at all. So some of the companies had as many as 20-plus vans
on sunrise up there and there were three big companies. So you could have had 35 to 40
vanloads of visitors up there watching the sunrise and then proceeding down, and I think that's
when probably, you know, the angst started to happen. Then they cut it down, they say you
could only have, I believe, five, and then now they've cut it down to two vehicles. So a major
cut, you know, through the years and we're at now just two vehicles for sunrise.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But if you were to add up all the companies would that be 10, 12, 15 or
how much?
MR. FELICIANO: Three of the companies have mini buses, two of them have two mini buses each so
that would be four groups if they're at capacity. I have two mini buses but we're generally at
two to three groups. So right now you're probably at 12 to 14 maybe coming down for sunrise.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so we're at roughly half the number of trips that were being done
back when this was a really, really hot button item?
MR. FELICIANO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And then...
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MS. PATNODE: We used to have a boat in the harbor everyday too, and the cruise ships bring in a lot
of bike riders.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. And Ms. Patnode, are you familiar with any formal request to
the State for funding of turnouts and whether that was met with a kind response or a familiar
gesture?
MS. PATNODE: You know, the last time we really looked at this back in 2010, Charlene Shibuya, I
believe testified about the State philosophy of complete streets. And as they were repaving
Haleakala from the top down, they were going to be doing some work and that's when the
pullouts got put in up at above the 4,000-foot level. And unfortunately when they did the lower
part, they just never put 'em in. So I actually don't know of any requests, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Do you know if there's been any design work to establish where those
pullouts might be possible-MS. PATNODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --might be possible because I know...
MS. PATNODE: Yeah, the Kimura study shows exactly where the pullouts are recommended.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And do you know whether there were any concerns about purchasing
the right of way if there was... if we were having to construct something on private property?
MS. PATNODE: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. 'cause my sense is that the pullouts will solve a lot of the
problem, and I'm less inclined to put a lot of regulation as to timing and number and spacing
simply because so much of it is difficult to enforce. I'd rather, Madam Chair, that we focus on
getting, you know, getting real about putting the turnouts in. I know Mr. Goode said that they're
already working on the design for the ones on Baldwin Avenue. But I know the big challenge is
on Crater Road. So I don't know how that happens between the County and the State, whether
we need to make a formal request for them to start that if they haven't already done so, but with
the tours being cut in, you know, by more than half, and the addition of turnouts, I think we start
solving the majority of the problem. And if we look at holding them up at the top of the hill or
holding them at the top of the housing at Crater Road, either one is gonna add or could add a
relatively significant amount of time and expense to the operators which then gonna have to be
reflected in increased costs. So I think it would be great if you guys could get together and talk
through it. And if we can take the, take this opportunity to step on the pedal a little bit with
respect to designing the turnouts and getting them moving along on the upper side which I know
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is State but sometimes, sometimes I know Mr. Goode has been very good at giving the State a
little nudge so...anyway thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Mr. Goode, do you have any comments about that nudge with the State
maybe or has that been discussed before?
MR. GOODE: Thanks, Chair. Yeah, we've worked with the State you know, on a lot of different areas.
I thought they did some pullouts on Crater Road, I think you mentioned by that Pony Express
area up top. Yeah, the way high. And often times, you know, the nature of the right-of-ways that
we don't have the room, we may have to acquire property so it's something we'd have to look at.
On Baldwin Avenue, Mr. White brought up Baldwin Avenue, we're in the process of putting
together a Draft Environmental Assessment that looks at a variety of options including pullouts,
expanded bike lanes and bike paths. So that is in the works. It's gonna be a ways still yet before
we make that determination. But if bike pullouts are part of that, we would fund it by coming
here to this body and getting the funds to, you know, design and construct. But right now we're
in the Environmental Assessment process which is really looking at all the alternatives on that
particular area. So you know, like in other things, we'd be happy to work with the State in trying
to find more pullouts.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, but as Ms. Patnode mentioned, the 80/20 cost sharing?
MR. GOODE: That's that's Federally, Federal funds she's referring to. So that's when we do federally
funded projects, we put in the 20 percent. The Federal government puts in 80. That money is
administered by the State so we actually get it through a State process.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, and right now do you think that's doable? Is that available?
MR. GOODE: Oh yeah, I don't know if the funding is available for that particular type of activity. We
have to program it in what we call our STIP, our Statewide Transportation Improvement Plan.
It's a multi-year planning process. But that said, when projects do come up, we're able to
generally include them in the STIP if they're not part of the long range plan because projects fall
out. So when things fall out, we like to feed in projects and especially what I would call this is a
smaller project, so when the dollar amount's not huge compared to a new roadway say, it's easier
to get those kind of projects in. But right now I don't know if they would qualify. We have a
new Federal law, the new T21 that was passed about a year and a half ago. So we'd have to look
at that, but the first thing I think is really is just kinda work with the State, identify the areas
where they might be possible. Right now we're concentrating on Baldwin Avenue which is you
know, that's a primary road that is used, County road for bike tours. But you know, the bike
tours have been pretty flexible. I mean, they've been moving. I mean there's one that goes
down Kokomo now, Kaupakalua, there's some that stop in Pukalani and then go elsewhere.
They're adapting too to their clients' needs and also I can imagine to regulation. So you gotta be
flexible.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: So I been hearing the like the peak times up in, up you know, in Kula and what
have you with the interaction between residents, visitors in cars not just the bikes, and the bike
tours and it seems to be the hour of 7:30 to 8:30 a.m. seems to be kinda the peak time. And so,
besides say we had pullouts going on and we did different kinda spacing, is that what you folks
are figuring would solve, kinda solve or help alleviate the congestion or the inconveniences?
MR. PATNODE: I think what we're... you know the list that we had talked about as far as short-term
things were things that we thought we could do in the short-term until we were able to get things
like pullouts built. And having a little better spacing and maybe some understanding of the rush
hour time there with the residents, we thought that that would be something that would be help
reduce the friction between the community and the tours.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And so going...if I might, Members, going to Mr. Feliciano, I think this happened
in the midday tours, but we would stop off at a protea farm say for example and have a deli
lunch, so that got your riders and vans off the road. So does that occur or could you do...could
you implement that in your morning tours like stop off somewhere up there and have a breakfast
or you know get them off the road for a short amount of time to let that hour of our residents, you
know, roll through, get to where they gotta go, and now companies are back on the road and
doing their tours? I mean something to that effect?
MR. FELICIANO: It's a possibility that that we would have to look at, but there are no restaurants or
services in that area. So we would then have to keep people in the vans, drop them into Pukalani
or Makawao or Kula, there are two restaurants there that...and then take them back up. So, that
would cost us a whole lot of time, you know, in that-CHAIR COCHRAN: Right, okay.
MR. FELICIANO: --yeah, I mean, if push comes to shove, you know, whatever, whatever we look at
moving forward, I think should be like based on a temporary thing to relieve the situation
temporarily till the pullouts are made. 'Cause the pullouts are I think are the end-all. If we got
pullouts then everyone can use them including those visitors coming down, because you know,
it's great scenic opportunities for them to pull out and take a breather.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Members, any further discussion? No? Okay, and I guess
maybe not to put Mr. Uedoi on the spot, but the question that was posed--sorry, if I can get Maui
Police Department on a microphone? Sorry, Lieutenant, but I mean, you know, the question was
out there and it's just in regards to why wouldn't MPD be enforcement because bicycles and
vehicles sort of are under the same, you know, kind of roof on the highways?
MR. UEDOI: Thank you for allowing me to clarify that. Bicycle, pedestrian, and vehicle violators, the
police does enforce. What we're opposed to is enforcing the regulation as far as ensuring that
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the gaps are being met and all that. That's what we're opposing. We're not opposing the
violations that each rider commits or violator of the vehicles traveling on the road. That's what
we're...we will enforce that.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. So Mr. Uedoi, as in the, you know, the 10-minute gap between each ride,
each tour or the don't start till 8:00 a.m., that is what you're saying, that wouldn't be...
MR. UEDOI: That's the issue that we would oppose to enforcing. As far as violations committed by the
individual operators or drivers of vehicles or anything to do with safety or violations, yes, the
police will enforce that. We're just opposed to enforcing the regulations that's some of--that's
specified in the ordinance.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, okay. Yeah, I was looking at, you know, how we have say Officer Hodgins
down in Lahaina and trying to make some sort of, you know, some sort of sense out of the chaos
that occurs during the school hours when the parents are dropping, loading and unloading the
children to the school at Kamehameha III, so kinda like looking at King Kekaulike if traffic starts
to get congested there with bikes and the parents and on and on, if a police presence would help
alleviate I guess that, and if...but again, we have that issue in Lahaina with just school you know
being let in and out in a certain area, but this includes you know, tour operations and along with
residents and people. So, you know, I thought maybe that's where a police role could come into
play, but again, you know, I understand it's a hardship in Lahaina and that would probably be
something I guess that could be looked at from the Department's standpoint, but as you stated it
be, yeah, a little difficult I guess.
MR. UEDOI: And I guess when they do dialogue with each other, maybe the best person might is our
community police officers who are assigned to like the Upcountry area and they can meet with
them, and you know, go over different concerns, and they may be able to be more of a presence
up in that area.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right. Okay, very good. Yeah, more of a presence at a certain time of day when
obviously...
MR. UEDOI: That's something that they can talk with the community police officers because I'm not
sure as far as their scheduling and what other commitments or responsibilities that they have
fulfill on a daily basis too.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you. Thank you for your time, Mr. Uedoi. And also, Members,
as Mr. Couch said, you know, having that working group sorta like what Mr. Guzman did with
the working ag group, perhaps we can do something for this, because I think...and just get all the
players at the table from Departments, Police, Finance, Public Works, you know, everyone, the
private companies, tour companies and of course, Kula Community Association and you know,
Upcountry representative and the residents alike. So Members, as I said, we were not gonna
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figure this one out in one meeting, but I just want to say that and rest assure the community, that,
you know, I'm gonna defer this matter Members, without objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much. So ordered.
ACTION: DEFER.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And I will, this will be on the top of my list of priorities to bring back out onto the
floor after budget. So I'm sorry, we are gonna be jumping into budget for the next several weeks
and at that time that is what we focus on. Mr. White will have the floor for most of the time at
that point. But again, we can...this could be a budgetary thing. I don't know. We might wanna
go there and talk, you know. So anyhow, thank you, folks, for your time and energy you've put
into this because I know it's been many years, but I hope to put a close to this and bring a
solution that's something that we call can live with during my tenure here. So thank you. Thank
you, Ms. Patnode and Mr. Feliciano.
MR. FELICIANO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You're welcome. And Members, any further discussion needed? Departments?
Okay, I wanna thank everybody for being here and without any further items on our agenda, this
meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel) . . .
ADJOURN: 3:45 p.m.

ELLE COCHRAN, Chair
Infrastructure and Environmental
Management Committee
iem:min:140317:ctc

Transcribed by: Carolyn Takayama-Corden
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